Churchill County Mosquito, Vector and Noxious Weed  Abatement District

Board of Trustees

Churchill County, Nevada
310 North Broadway Street

Fallon, NV 89406

Meeting Date: November 19, 2015   
AGENDA

1. Call to Order: The meeting was called to order at 5:30 p.m. by Chairman Christy Lattin.  
Present were the following:
Trustee Sheldon E. Chipp

Trustee Marion Jonte, Jr.

Trustee Christy Lattin

Trustee Jay Lingenfelter 

Trustee Mike Spencer

District Manager Nancy Upham

Assistant Manager Quinn Nuffer

Legal Counsel, Ben Shawcroft

Board Secretary Judy Vannoy
Public present:  Faye Lang; Bob Lang; Hal Newman, James “Zip” Upham; Sharon Harper
2. Pledge of Allegiance: All stood for the Pledge of Allegiance.
3. Public Comment:   Chairman Christy Lattin recognized the guests and asked them to please introduce themselves.  There were no public comments.
4.
Review and Adoption of Agenda:  Trustee Christy Lattin made a motion to adopt the Agenda, and Trustee Mike Spencer seconded the motion.  The Board voted on the motion to adopt the Agenda as is, and it passed unanimously.
5.  Discussion and Approval of Minutes:  Trustee Marion Jonte made a motion to approve the Board Minutes for the October 8, 2015 meeting, and Trustee Sheldon Chipp seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously...
6.  Certificate of Posting:  District Manager, Nancy Upham confirmed that the Notice of Public Meeting was posted in accordance with the new NRS statutes. The new regulations include the addresses as to where the Notice of Public Meeting is posted and the time of posting.
7.
Correspondence:  District Manager Nancy Upham reviewed the following correspondence with the Trustees.
       1.
September 24, 2015 – Acceptance Letter for Approach Project, Department of Transportation - Nancy Upham, District Manager stated that this correspondence is a formality letter referencing issuance of Permit No. 203151-14 to the District in accordance with the “Terms and Conditions Relating to Right-of-Way Occupancy Permits.”
8.  Appointments:  Mr. Hal Newman, a professional Engineer and an authority on water, gave a presentation relative to water availability and water quality issues in this valley, and more particularly, water issues relative to the District’s future building facility site on the Lovelock Highway.  He stated that water is very unique in the Fallon area, and he gave some different examples based upon his experience, as well as some historical facts.  There is presently a concern that domestic wells in the valley are going dry.  One of his comments was that a well on the new facility property would have to go at least 600 feet deep in order to provide good water. The Trustees thanked Mr. Newman for his extremely informative and valuable presentation.
9.  Old Business:  

1.  Discussion and possible action regarding proposed regulation changes for State of Nevada Pesticide Licensing - District Manager, Nancy Upham, presented a brief summary of the information contained in the Board Packet Memorandum dated November 17, 2015 addressing proposed regulation changes for State of Nevada Pesticide licensing.  Since the District’s work relative to mosquito control is not “for hire”, we will not be required to comply with the new testing and regulations for mosquito control, however, for noxious weed control, we will have to comply with any new testing regulations.  The current language for Pesticide licensing is included in the Board packets for this meeting. Our District intends to submit comments to the State Department of Agriculture focusing on favoring annual reporting (rather than monthly reporting) and renewal requirements for Primary Principal licenses to be valid for two or four year periods of time.  This would save the District testing costs and also allow a longer period of time for obtaining continuing education credits in lieu of re-testing.  

2.  See Pages 3-4 for item 2.

10.  New Business:  
 District Manager, Nancy Upham stated that due to time constraints we would move ahead to item number 2 under New Business: 

2.   “Discussion and possible action regarding other building options” - 
A memorandum to the Board of Trustees from Management, dated November 17, 2015, addresses researching of costs associated with building a new facility as opposed to an option to potentially purchase an existing building and facility. One facility being considered is an existing building at 7400 Reno Highway, an 8,175 sq. ft. property.  The purchase of this existing building would be about half the cost of building a new facility on the Lovelock Highway acreage. The building and property at 7400 Reno Highway has been in a lease arrangement for several years; however, there has been discussion that this property will be on the market after the lease ends this year. Management has requested that both staff and Trustees keep discussion to a minimum tonight regarding consideration of purchasing this property.  She expressed her appreciation to Trustee Marion Jonte for his tenacious research and help in working toward obtaining property and in pursuing numerous options relative to a change of facilities that will meet the District’s needs.  She stated that he has done 99% of the work in researching this project.  Authorization for Management to pursue consideration of an offer on the 7400 Reno Highway property is contingent upon a building inspection, a fair appraisal, and funding options, all requisites to be conducted in a timely manner.

3.  Mr. Alan Kalt, Churchill County Comptroller, presented information regarding Medium-Term Financing Obligations.  He gave a quick overview stating that Medium-Term financing would be the easiest way to proceed with a loan, and the best option for the District.  In summary, Medium Term Obligations are as follows:

· All legally available funds of the issuer are pledged for repayment;
· Usually used for general governmental projects for which no specific revenue resource exists;
· General Obligation – Maximum term is ten (10) years;
· Installment Purchase Agreement (Lease) contains non-appropriation clause with a maximum term of thirty (30) years.

Mr. Kalt will work in conjunction with District Manager Nancy Upham on this matter; however, he stated that a two-thirds vote from the Board of Trustees is required to purchase property.  Also discussed was the timeline for an appraisal and required inspections--three to four months is standard.  Alan Kalt stated that Churchill County’s practice is to rotate an “Appraisal List.”  He also said that the Board can get their own appraisal. Ben Shawcroft, Legal Counsel, agreed that it would be wise for the Board to get an appraisal and not rely on a bank’s appraisal.  District Manager Nancy Upham stated that there is a December 31 application deadline regarding a conventional loan with Nevada State Bank. A memorandum addressed to the Board of Trustees dated November 17, 2015 outlines the loan information with the Nevada State Bank, as she and the Building Committee have been working with this bank relative to financing options.  Mr. Kalt said that the District should not feel pressured to meet the December 31 application deadline for funding with the Nevada State Bank, and he suggested that the District go competitive by putting out a bid to other loaning institutions seeking financing options. Ben Shawcroft said that if the District wanted to make an offer on the property being discussed, (7400 Reno Highway) it would be subject to a two-thirds vote of approval from the Board.  Trustee Jay Lingenfelter expressed that he personally feels that everything is going very fast.  He stated that he was unable to see the property this past week; however, he said that in his opinion the Board should take time to consider some other options before moving forward with an offer on the 7400 Reno Highway property.  
Ms. Faye Lang, a realtor agent of Berney Realty, gave a brief historical summary regarding the 7400 Reno Highway property.  She stated that she is not working with the owner/seller on this property.  The owner’s price is $500,000; however, she related that (broker) Mr. Mike Berney suggested that $475,000 would be considered a reasonable offer. There is a lease on the building that expires at the end of November.  Also there is a loan against the property, by a private owner, in the amount of $400,000.  No improvements have been made since 2006.  Trustee Marion Jonte stated that the Board needs to move as quickly as possible in an organized manner in securing a new location for the District, as there is a great need for providing better facilities to house District personnel and equipment.  Nancy Upham asked the Board if they want to authorize her to present a Letter of Intent to purchase this property.  Alan Kalt’s recommendation was, rather than a Letter of Intent, the Board/District should make an offer for purchase.  He stated that sixty-one ($61) dollars per sq. foot is a good price.  It was suggested that Ben Shawcroft assist Nancy Upham with preparation of an offer.
Board Trustee Christy Lattin made a motion that District Manager Nancy Upham work with Legal Counsel Ben Shawcroft and come up with an offer on the 7400 Reno Highway property.  Trustee Sheldon Chipp seconded the motion, and the motion passed unanimously.
The Board returned to Old Business item number 2.
9.  Old Business:  (Continued)
   2.  Discussion and possible action regarding current language for employee licensing requirements – District Management is currently dealing with submittal of language for Pesticide licensing.  The current language is:  “All employees, new hires or existing, are required to keep their applicators license up to date and current.  This District will pay for the initial testing fee.  If the employees are unsuccessful in passing any part of the licensing test, the employee will be responsible for paying the fees to retake the exams.  This statement applies to both renewal and upgrading licenses.”
The comment period to the State Department runs to November 25, 2015; consequently, Management will be addressing the above-referenced issues prior to that date.

3.  Discussion of historical tax rates and District historical budgeting funding.

A list summarizing the tax rates from 1989 to 2015 was distributed to Trustees in the Board packets.  The District’s current “range” is .08 to .15.  It was noted that the comparative review shows the fluctuation of assessed valuation numbers over time.  The District Manager pointed out that the District only performed mosquito control as seasonal work until 1994, at which time three employees became contract employees and were paid year round.  In 1998 the District took on noxious weed control and hired another full-time employee.  In 2005, the District added Vector control responsibilities.  There were no tax rate increases initiated with these changes and additional responsibilities, as Management has worked to keep taxes at the lowest rate of .08.  (Other County, City and the School District have their set rates as well, so there is little room for increases.)  The District Manager provided a summary of budgets for the Building Fund, indicating that the District has $99,925 in the current Capital Projects (Building Fund) account with $90,000 allowed to be used this year.  The amount of $50,000 can be transferred into the Capital Projects fund according to the budget, allowing for $149,925 to be spent this year.
Returned to New Business – Item number 1
    1.  Discussion and possible action regarding work performed this year at the Nevada Livestock Marketing operation -
In response to Trustee Christy Lattin’s request for information regarding Nevada Livestock Marketing, aka Gallagher’s Livestock Yard, District Manager Nancy Upham submitted a written memorandum and summary of the work performed in 2015 at this location.  She stated that the Gallagher’s Livestock Yard operation is an ideal habitat for both mosquito and weed issues related to the water troughs; the animals as a blood meal; the trailer traffic to and from agricultural locations and noxious weed seed transport.  The water troughs have been assessed in the past and are a known source of mosquito issues, as well as a potential risk for West Nile virus.  Since the livestock yards are located adjacent to a neighborhood and the risk of West Nile virus is a plausible possibility, the District has worked with property owners in the past to reimburse the District for the cost of Deltamethrin treatments.  The staff has performed this application, as it is a contact pesticide that works to kill insects after they land on the material.  The dates treated in 2015 (6/29; 7/6; 7/10; 7/23 and 8/24) are outlined in the memorandum indicating target sources treated and chemicals utilized.   Ms. Upham also provided requested information concerning the “Tree of Heaven” infestation on the west side of the stockyard.  Management reported that someone cut down these trees in the last month.
11.
District Manager’s Report and Operations Review:
District Manager Nancy Upham gave the Management/Operational Report for October 2015.  The staff attended the Carson River Coalition training on October 21, 2015; and also received four days of training associated with the Nevada Weed Management Association at the end of October.  This conference is held every two years.  The first two days focused on Medusahead infestations coming into the State of Nevada.  Noxious weed issues, and related discussions, were addressed the other two days of the conference.  Hand written reviews from the staff highlighting what they individually considered as “high points of training” were provided to Board Trustees for their perusal.   Operational activities during the month of October included mowing Freeman Lane; mowing and clearing Coleman Road; and mechanically removing puncture vine from numerous other County roads.
12.  Board Members’ Report:  
Trustee Marion Jonte expressed that he would like to thank the staff on behalf of the Board for writing individual reports of the October trainings. The District Manager said she would be happy to relate to the staff that the Board appreciated these handwritten reports.  
Also, Board Chairman, Christy Lattin, thanked Nancy for the report she presented this evening relative to Gallagher’s Livestock Yard.  Chairman Lattin also thanked the Building Committee on behalf of the Board, especially recognizing Trustee Jonte, for all the work the Committee has put into the new building facility project.  
The Board expressed their appreciation to Ms. Faye Lang for her time and efforts expended in working with the District relative to the 7400 Reno Highway property.
13. Updates from Staff or Board Members:   Technician Sharon Harper requested to see the 7400 Reno Highway building sometime next week.  Her request was acknowledged.
14.  Any Requests for Future Agenda items:  
Attorney Ben Shawcroft admonished the Board of Trustees to avoid breaching the Open Meeting Laws when sharing information and that what has been discussed is noted as “deliberation.”  Ben Shawcroft will provide an “Open Meeting Law” refresher presentation at the next Board meeting on December 10, 2015.
15.  Expenditures:  

Chairman Christy Lattin read the Monthly Expenditure Report for the Month of September, 2015.





Total Expenditures


$27,087.75



Total Payroll



$20,780.70



Total Overall



$47,868.45
Trustee Sheldon Chipp made a motion to accept the September, 2015 Expenditure Report as read, and Trustee Jay Lingenfelter seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.
Chairman Christy Lattin read the Monthly Expenditure Report for the Month of October, 2015.





Total Expenditures


$19,189.24



Total Payroll



$31,148.07



Total Overall



50,337.31

Trustee Jay Lingenfelter made a motion to accept the October, 2015 Expenditure Report as read, and Trustee Sheldon Chipp seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.
16.  Public Comment:  No public comments.  
17.  Adjournment: Chairman Christy Lattin adjourned the meeting at 7:00 p.m.


________________________________________________


   

SIGNATURE:        Chairman or Vice Chairman



__________________________
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